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CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Good afternoon. It is now 1:30 p.m. on August 1, 2011.
This is the Planning Committee of the Maui County Council. The meeting will
come to order. First thing I wanted to mention is cell phones. Please anybody
with cell phones, turn them on vibrate, or any noise-making devices. And I
wanted to welcome the voting Members of the Committee, Council Chair Danny
Mateo -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: -- Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: -- Councilmember Gladys Baisa -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: -- Committee Vice-Chair, and Councilmember Elle Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: -- and Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Excused from voting is Councilmember Victorino. And non-voting
Members, we don't have any. From the Administration I want to welcome
Michele McLean, Deputy Director of Planning, and I see in the audience we have
Ipo Mossman from the Office of Economic Development. You might as well
come down and have a seat 'cause we're gonna talk with you. And Michael
Hopper from the... the Deputy Corporation Counsel, and also Joe Alueta,
Administrative Planner. And the Committee Staff we have Legislative Analyst
Kim Willenbrink--aloha, Kim--and Committee Secretary Clarita Balala and hello,
Clarita. You were just on vacation, too, huh? All right. We're gonna go with
public testimony first. I wanna limit it to the item on the agenda today. Sign up
at the desk located in the back if you can, please. And if for some reason you
don't get a chance to sign up, we need you to sign up after you testify. You're
limited to three minutes and you'll have a light on the podium there that will be
green, and then yellow at 30 seconds left, and red when your three minutes are up.
After your three minutes are up, you have one more minute to finish your
remarks. And please, when you come up, state your name and who you are
representing. All right. We will, without further, or any objection, we'll start
with public testimony.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: First to testify is Tom Paxton, followed by Peter Davis.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

MR. PAXTON: Okay. Do I hit a button?
CHAIR COUCH: No, no. It's on. There you go.
MR. PAXTON: Okay. Thank you for having me here, and thank you for bringing this
up. The reason I'm here is I'm a realtor. I'm with Coldwell Banker out of Wailea
Gateway Office, and I have talked to a gentleman named Jack McCormack. And
I think he's in charge of zoning enforcement for the County, very intelligent, easy
man to deal with. My concern was that what's happening at the present time, if
we have open house signs when we're setting an open house at a condo or a
house, the County happens to come by and they see them, they pick 'ern up and
they take 'em to the dump. Now these signs are not that big. I'm sure you've all
seen an open house sign, you know, temporary. While we're there, we put them
out. With the reason that it's unsafe to the public. Now what we do is we put
these in where nobody walks, most of the case, most of the time, and we have
common enough sense not to put out traps for the public 'cause we want them to
buy what we're in instead of kill 'ern. But the thing is, because of the present
rules, there's no way we can put these signs where they can be seen if we follow
the rules. So my other realtors that I work with, I'm wondering why they keep
taking my signs and just throwing them in the dump. I go to try to recover them,
which I could up until 2008, I was told, and the County would give 'em back to
me and say, oh you can't do this to this and this. That's... okay. Fine. You've
explained to me what you want. I'll be glad to conform. So I went down when
they got taken the first time, saw the supervisor down there. He goes, we threw
them in the dump. I said, why? He goes, oh, we don't have time to keep 'em. So
he was gonna fill up the landfill with 'ern. And so I talked to my other fellow
realtors. They go, ah, we're used to it. We just consider it a cost of doing
business. So what's happening, they just keep buying more and more signs. The
County picks 'ern up and they go to the dump. I'd like to see maybe some way
that this could go back to the old way in 2008, and at least not throwing all this
plastic in the dump. And somebody, but the County, I talked to, the officials I
talked to down there don't even know the rules of where I can put these, just that I
can't put them anyplace they can be seen is in their minds. And what I'd like to
do is just have some common sense involved here. If somebody like Jack
McCormack could get together with, let's say, what we call RAM, our
REALTORS® Association of Maui group, and work out, I'm sure, something
that, you know, will make common sense to everybody. And not, we're not here
to upset each other. We're here to help each other. And my thing is, is if this rule
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is restrictive that I can't do business and can't form the fiduciary need I need to
my client, it, it really, this County should help me here and not fight me. And I
don't think... we shouldn't till up our, our landfill with these plastic signs and the
idea that it's a cost of doing business is what I have to accept at the present time.
And I don't think it's right for me or the landfill to be filled up. Basically, that's
it and I just want some common sense to be involved. And this is not a difficult
situation. I think it's a situation where logical minds could get together and come
up with a solution that would work for everybody. And that's all I have to say.
Thank you very much for having me.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Paxton. Mr. Paxton, hang on a second. Members,
any questions? I see Councilmember Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much
for being here, Mr. Paxton.
MR. PAXTON: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Question in regards to the signs that you put up when you're
doing an open house. Do you put 'em up the day of and take 'em down the day
of?
MR. PAXTON: When I... I'll give you a good example. I'll set an open house let's say
from 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. When I show up at 1 p.m., or maybe a few before 1
p.m., I put out my signs. They're temporary signs.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. PAXTON: I usually put two in the bush, not in the bushes, but like you'll have the
green, sidewalk, and you'll have the green maybe of a condo area.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. PAXTON: I put them in that green of the condo area where like the, not like, not
grass but like, I wanna say landfill but it's like land cover is, so they can be seen
but not in anybody's way. And nobody works, walks there, and that's where I put
them. And that's where they've been taken from.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You mean that you put -MR. PAXTON: And I, and I remove them when I leave at five.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So sometime during that time when you have those signs out, the
County comes and takes them?
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MR. PAXTON: Yes, ma'am.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I didn't think we were that efficient.
MR. PAXTON: I didn 't think you had that big enough budget for people to do stuff like
that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's kinda surprising to me. I would think that would happen
maybe, you know, if the sign stayed there for a while 'cause we see signs that
people put up, like garage sale signs that drive me crazy that nobody picks up.
And I'm surprised that we're that efficient at doing that. But maybe we could,
maybe we could kind of talk about a time period, and if it's within that 1:00 to
5:00 that it's okay. But if it stays after that, I can see where it might be a problem.
And it seems we should be able to come up with something. Thank you very
much.
MR. PAXTON: Well, I think, as far as the time period, let me give you an example.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. PAXTON: Some people will set, depending on the area -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. PAXTON: --will set in the morning from like 9:00. And the latest I've ever seen is
like 6:00 in the evening. So, but their signs aren't there if they're not on property.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: That's an important thing to note.
MR. PAXTON: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. PAXTON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Member Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Paxton, for being
here. You mentioned that, back from 2008, if signs were taken away, you were
able to go to pick, to retrieve them again?
MR. PAXTON: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where was that?
MR. PAXTON: The same place I went to try get 'ern this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, but is it here at the County? Where...
MR. PAXTON: Yeah. It's down here. You know where the garbage trucks are?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Public Works baseyard.
MR. PAXTON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
MR. PAXTON: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I gotta ask this simple question. Does all of the
realtors that are selling put up the signs and take down the signs the same day?
MR. PAXTON: The only signs I've ever seen, open house signs, yes. Now a sign, and if
you're somebody, you call me and say I wanna sell my house and I put it in your
property, saying this property is for sale, of course that is not... there's nobody
there, that's the home, it's in the homeowner's property. That's a little different.
These signs, these open house signs are for temporary purpose only for when
somebody sees 'em, oh, there's an open house. Let's go check that out. Not if
it's a for sale sign. And those signs like, well, you'll see some, like you'll see
some construction signs. Good example. Those are on posts and stuff and they're
there permanent like. And you've seen 'ern, and they're not safety hazards. But
technically, under the present rules of the County, they can be cut down and
removed. But the trouble is they don't. It's too much work. But it's easy to pick
up a little open house sign and go.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any other Members? Mr. Paxton, I do have a question.
When you say you put the open house signs, the little, usually the folding ones,
yeah -MR. PAXTON: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: You put them on the property that's being sold or on different piece of
property?
MR. PAXTON: I, it's like, I'll give you a good example. A condo, condo okay. Like
Luana Kai, I set there a lot. Now this is where I had the problem at Luana Kai.
And it has a green area, it has a sidewalk. Understand, I saw a realtor put one in
the sidewalk. And I actually stopped, and went in and saw him, and said hey, the
County is gonna take your sign and it's obvious why they would. It's in the
sidewalk. People gotta walk around it. Why don't you just put 'em up in the
green area and then you got maybe, you got a crapshoot chance of maybe they
will or won't take 'em.
CHAIR COUCH: My question is, is that green area on the property or -MR. PAXTON: It's on the property, but it's in the County easement area.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right.
MR. PAXTON: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other questions, Members? All right. Thank you, Mr. Paxton.
MR. PAXTON: Thank you for having me.
CHAIR COUCH: Peter Davis, followed by Doug Allan.
MR. DAVIS: Good afternoon. I'm Peter Davis. I'm also a realtor. I'm here to address
the same issue. I'm one of the fortunate ones who has not had any signs
confiscated. But we are, as a group, trying to get the County to go back to what
was the old policy in terms of letting us get our signs back and not simply filling
the landfill with them. And we were told by County personnel that unless there's
some direction from the Council in this to make such a change, that the current
new policy will remain in effect. For the most part, the problem's on South Kihei
Road. That's where most of us are setting up our open houses. And the issue is
not one of how long the signs are staying out. It's a question of placement of the
signs. This becomes terribly challenging. We asked Jack McCormack who, and I
second Tom's feeling, he's a fine fellow, smart guy, wants to help. We had a
meeting with him and we said, how can we know where this County easement
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line is. If I go out there as a well-intentioned realtor with my tape measure, and I
wanna make sure I'm not violating your rules, can you tell me, on South Kihei
Road, how do I measure, from the center of the road, from the curb? How many
feet is it? He said Mr. Davis, I can't tell you. I don't know the answer to that.
Now, if the County's personnel doesn't really know, I don't even know how the
guys picking up the signs knows for sure that these signs are in violation. But
there's, it's difficult for a well-intentioned realtor to comply, and that's kind of
frustrating. And so, we are, we're kind of imploring you to hopefully take a look
at this and give some direction so that... these signs cost about $100 a piece. If
someone like Tom has two of them stolen, he's out of business until he can order
two more and get them back in place in inventory. The consequences, you know,
by the time you pay the newspaper to advertise your open house, you set up,
you're sitting there all afternoon with nobody coming in, and you find out at the
end of the day that the reason nobody came in was because you had no signs out
there, someone picked 'em up, your advertising money was wasted, your time
was wasted, and $200 worth of your signage has been taken and filling up the
dump with needless plastic. And it's, it's kind of hard to imagine that a County
that went to such trouble to keep plastic bags out of the dump would sanction
putting plastic signs in there. But that's the current policy unless you guys give us
some help to change that. So that's my testimony, and I thank you for your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Davis. Members, any questions for Mr. Davis?
Seeing none. Thank you. Doug Allan, followed by Kerry Ringrose.
MR. ALLAN: Good afternoon. My name is Doug Allan. I'm representing myself I
own a sign company, Island Sign, so I'm representing my company too, I
suppose. I find that the law-making process and these Council meetings to be
very intriguing, and I was enjoying attending several meetings last fall when the
sign ordinance amendments were being considered. So I was aware that
Planning Department maybe had been a part of bringing this issue to the Council
again. So I don't have a real focused agenda today, other than that I'm interested
in the process, I have a fairly good understanding, as best as I can, of the
ordinance as it exists today. And in the process of considering amendments last
fall, there was a number of things that were being discussed in Council meetings,
in town hall meetings, in private meetings. And, you know, some of them moved
forward and became amendments. Some of them became suggested amendments
that were, you know, not approved. Some of them didn't even really, reach the
Council floor because there was a lot going on, and a limited amount of time, and
one Administration coming to an end, and holidays coming. So, you know, we
did what we could and I'm proud of seeing some change happen and getting to
watch how it happened. So I just came this morning so I could again be available
to watch our government work and offer anything I might have to offer. In
particular, there's a few of the amendments to the sign ordinance that occurred in
October, that seemed to maybe have created a little bit of a challenge from an
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enforcement standpoint, either just because change is always difficult or because
the language of the amendment may not have been crystal clear. So I think one of
the goals that might be already in place here without my participation is to look at
that language and possibly streamline it. And I know what, what I thought it
meant. I watched the Corporate Counsel and Council Members and myself
discuss what we thought it meant, and I've watched the Planning Department
attempting to interpret it and seeing how it appears to be understood by them. So
if new language might help it be possible that we all understand the law the same
way, I'm gonna watch that happen, be a part of looking for better language, and
make sure I'm on the same page of understanding what it all means. And so,
that's pretty much what I came to say. But I'll, I'll just comment that these real
estate gentlemen, while I was listening to them speak, it made me feel like one
thing that I think should be happening is if, if a County worker is confiscating or
removing a sign, that that should be documented because we don't know if it was
the Council who took it. It could've been some garage sale guy that stole it so he
could have a cheap garage sale sign. We all know the County does have to
confiscate some signs or remove them if they're in, you know, endangering
people. But if they documented it, then the County won't be accused if it wasn't
them. The person who this gentleman said, hey if you can't tell me where I can
put it, how do I know the worker who took it away was correct in his
interpretation that it didn't belong there? So I believe if the County has the right
to confiscate somebody's sign, they should be identifying where it was, what sign
they took, and I agree they should probably, for a limited period of time, and
maybe at the cost of a fine for having a sign that was found to be illegally placed,
we've stored it for you for one week and it's $20 to get it back, and don't do it
again. And here's where it was, and here's why it's illegal. But thank you for
your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Allan. Members, any questions for Mr. Allan?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. ALLAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Kerry Ringrose, followed by Dave DeLeon.
MR. RINGROSE: Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen. I'm Kerry Ringrose from
Pacific Sign and Design. Last October, when the whole sign ordinance came up,
as a matter of public interest and the various groups got together, an ad hoc
committee was formed, of which I became a spokesperson. And we made various
representations to the Council after holding public meetings around the island and
getting input from all sides. This went forward and became, pretty much as far as
I understand, the document that we see here. This is Ordinance No. 3794, Bill
No. 79. In the last two or three months, I have had representations from some
members of the ad hoc committee, some business people and other people who
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found out that I was involved with this whole issue, voicing various concerns
about the, the way the new ordinance was written, but primarily that they felt that
the letter and the intent, the specific intent and the spirit of the agenda that was
put forward had somehow been nullified by the way the language had been
phrased in the ordinance. So about two weeks back, I had a meeting with the
Deputy Director of Planning and she assured me that they had heard similar
rumblings from the general populous and that this was, generally speaking, a
housekeeping matter and that it would be attended to, and the language would be
clarified and cleaned up. Now the specific one that sort of jumps out the most is
the item listed on Page 3 of the newly published ordinance, which is window sign.
And it was reported to me that an inspector had told somebody that, in fact no,
you could not have 50 percent of your window area, you could only have
10 percent, because it was, in fact, a window sign was categorized previously
under, on page--sorry, it's printed on both sides, so I have to kind of search for it-Page 2 a promotional sign, which also included... and the actual language
here...I'll read it, it says banner, possible kinds, banner, wall, ground, or window.
And because window sign was included in that category, that in fact the
maximum size would be 12 square feet, regardless of the size of the window, and
that a permit would be required. Whereas on Page 3, it does in fact state that a
window sign can be 50 percent of available window area, and that it can be a
window sign, promotional or informational sign, and that in fact emphatically on
the right there where it said, where it indicates whether or not a permit is required,
it says no. So these, these are the areas we were looking for some clarification.
And again, the Deputy Director indicated that this was an issue that they had
received some submissions on, and that they would be addressing it. So I just
wanna add my voice to that, and one other issue, too, that has come up that
doesn't affect all .. . (coughs)... excuse me, doesn't affect all sign makers... it
does in my situation. I do a lot of fairly large-sized projects that require permits
and the 90-day window for a sign permit, which inexplicably is 90 days, when
every other kind of permit window is 180 days, so I'm gonna ask that that could
be either extended up to 180 days or an automatic extension granted should the
need arise. This has only come about generally speaking because of the
slowdown in construction. Some of the projects that I work on...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Ringrose, can you conclude in one minute?
MR. RINGROSE: I can, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. RINGROSE: Sometimes the 90-day window ages out because of delays in
construction or various other slowdowns that to do, I'm sure in most cases,
financial decisions. But that would definitely be a helpful thing if we could
change that out. And that's about all I have to contribute.

-
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Ringrose? Seeing none,
I do have one. You said the 90 day, you have a 90-day window. Do you have the
page where that is?
MR. RINGROSE: Actually, that's in the general Code. Forgive me, I may have trouble
finding that.
CHAIR COUCH: If not, we'll find it. I just thought you might -MR. RINGROSE: It is in there. It does specifically state that the -MR_ ALUETA: Title 16.13.190.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. All right. Members, any other questions? Hearing
none. Thank you, Mr. Ringrose.
MR. RINGROSE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Last person scheduled to testify is Dave DeLeon. If anybody else
wants to testify, please sign up in the back.
MR. DELEON: Good afternoon. Aloha. I wasn't planning to speak, but I heard my, the
two realtors speak before me and this is a subject that I've gone around with
Public Works on before. Directional signs are a necessary part of the real estate
industry. You can't have an open house sign if you can't find, if you can't, the
person can't find their way to the place where the open house is. Typically, we
are running into the problems we're talking about is, it's on South Kihei Road,
and Lower Honoapiilani Road, where there's a lot of condominiums and a lot of
volume of properties being considered for sale. The, you know, and I can't say
that all realtors are doing this correctly. Some people put their sign out on the
sidewalk where it doesn't belong. I've seen sidewalks, I've seen, actually I saw
one time a sign chained to a fire hydrant. I mean this is, you know, not
appropriate activity, but this is not the, not the norm. The norm is the folks are
trying to get it off the sidewalk, onto the shoulder in a way... there has to be
someplace where somebody driving by can see it otherwise it's useless. And it's
a necessary part of the business. This is a problem that jurisdictions all across the
country deal with, and they deal with it in different ways. Some folks or some
places where the realtor would have to come and get a license or a permit to be
able to put up a sign, temporary signs on certain times, timeframes. Other places
it's just a permitted use in a certain timeframe, and a certain kind of venue, and a
certain kind of use. Something that needs to be wrestled out, it's kind of, I
wouldn't think of this at this level. I don't think you folks maybe wanna chew on
it. But the thing about throwing away the signs, some of these signs are two,
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three hundred dollar pieces of property being thrown away. We've have actually,
have had our attorney talk to Public Works about this, because they're taking
private property and throwing it away. This is private property, it's clearly
marked with an ownership name and address, phone number. There's no reason
why it can't go back to the owner. The, and our association has also thought
about being the collecting spot if Public Works doesn't have a place to keep it.
We'd keep it for `em and distribute it back out again. But what the problem is is
that we need to have a good set of rules for what's legal and what's not, and then
start from there because we don't really have that here. And we don't really have
a good real estate section in this, this particular proposal in front of you. And it's
gonna be an ongoing problem. And the existing rules, the way I read the existing
rules, even the for-sale sign in front of a home is not really legally permitted,
which is, you know, then we need to get over that as well because it's not
offending anybody and it's just a function of the industry, and the business, and
the necessity to be able to sell a house.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. DeLeon?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. DeLeon for
being here. As part of RAM, do you folks sort of give the do's and don'ts of
where to place these signs?
MR. DELEON: Yeah. We actually have a permanent place on our website where we
have this discussed. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, anybody else? All right.
MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
MR. DELEON: Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, just a quick one, Mr. DeLeon. Thank you for being here
this afternoon and thank you for explaining to us some of the realities of doing
business. And along those lines, I was wondering if maybe it would be helpful if
RAM was to come to us with some maybe practical tweaks that we ought to make
to some of this so that we can enable people to do business. You know, we're
very concerned about our economy, and we're very concerned about helping
business do better. And if some of these things that we have are, you know,
making business very difficult and barriers to success, then maybe some, you
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know, written language that would help us help the Committee to take a look at it
and facilitate some changes would be helpful.
MR. DELEON: Thank you. Yeah. We'll be glad to help -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. DELEON: --in any way. If there's gonna be a sub-Committee formed or if we just
come with recommendations, we would do it in any form with what we ask.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I don't know what the Chair's request, but I would suggest it,
you know. That would be what I would do if I was looking for some changes.
And as a Member, I certainly would be interested in receiving something like that,
`cause then I would have some basis for, for suggesting the changes.
MR. DELEON: Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Mr. DeLeon, would it be, it seems like the
question of who owns the property on which the sign is placed might be a real
difficult one for a County employee to get a handle on, much less the listing
agent. But it seems to me that language as simple as, you know, can't be chained
to a fire hydrant, can't be chained to a tree, can't impede a sidewalk or an access
way to, you know, or...
MR. DELEON: And that it can only be up during certain hours. You know, so like...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well except in the, in the example where it's a house for
sale.
MR. DELEON: Right. No, no. We're talking directional signs here. They're two
different animals, the house for sale sign is a permanent thing that sits there in
front of the house until the house is sold.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. But if there are condominiums that are for sale,
those signs are still gonna be up.
MR. DELEON: That's true. That's true. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So my question is are...
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MR. DELEON: But they need to be on the private property.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I understand that. But the question I have is do any
of those signs get pulled and taken to the dump as well, or are we just, is the
problem just focused on the temporary signs?
MR. DELEON: I think, I think what we're dealing with is the directional signs that are
mainly on the, in the public right-of-way in some form. And I think the Public
Works guys are acting within the, their read of the law and that, you know, that
within eight feet of the right-of-way or something like that, then they can take it.
We need to find a way to work around that in order to be able to accommodate,
`cause it's, it's gonna be an ongoing thing. There's no way that the realtors
cannot put the signs out, so we need to find a way to make it work in a way that
works well for the industry and for the County.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. It seems if we have a strict distance from the
right-of-way, it's always gonna be a challenge to enforce because topography is
different, there could be concrete impediments to it. So it would be helpful, as
Ms. Baisa suggested, if you could just give us some suggested wording that you
feel would cover the challenge that you're trying to address.
MR. DELEON: We'd be happy to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, one more thing has crossed my mind, and maybe the more
appropriate time is for me to ask the Depai tment, but you know, I'm seeing more
and more of these tent kind of signs along the roads. Other businesses, besides
realtors, are advertising malasadas, and pasteles, and garage sales and, you know,
all kind of stuff. It's become more and more prevalent as our economy has gotten
more difficult. And I don't know if we treat those, 'cause I need to find out if we
treat those. I know we treat them differently because they go up in the morning
and they stay there all day, and sometimes all weekend, and sometimes until they
rot. And so, I don't know why there's a difference between how your sign is
treated and anybody else's. I mean, have you noticed that?
MR. DELEON: Yeah. And that is the case. Sometimes the County will take 'em away,
I think, if they block the right-of-way at all, they get taken down. But, the real
estate signs seem to be treated separately and differently, even though they're
basically the same thing, providing a commercial of information right on the edge
of the road.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for coming today. I'm sure this
Committee's very interested in looking into this. Thank you.
MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, no further questions? Thank you, Mr. DeLeon.
MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. DeLeon was the last person to sign up to testify. Are there any
other people that wanna testify? I don't think anyone else here didn't testify.
Okay. Without objection, I'd like to close testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
ITEM NO. 11: COMMERCIAL SIGNS (C .C. No. 11-155)
CHAIR COUCH: Members, the reason we're here is I sent a Communication
No. 11-155 to Council Chair, wanting to discuss Ordinance No. 3794 and it's in
your binder. It was enacted on November 30, 2010. I have the Deputy Director
of Planning here and her ever capable assistant or administrative officer, Mr.
Alueta. Can the two of you give us a little background as to what happened? I,
I... it's my understanding that some things happened between first and second
reading that caused things to go sideways. So can you give us a little history on
that?
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Apparently, as one of the testifiers explained, at
first reading and at second reading there were some changes made to the
ordinance. And then... that happened toward the end of last year. And at the
beginning of this year, when our inspectors were called to enforce that new
language, there was a difference in interpretation. And so we spent some time
talking with our inspectors, understanding what the discussion at Council was,
talking with some of the sign makers who were involved in that language. And
we have come to understand that there's a difference in the language that's
written today and what the Council intended, in other words, if we were to have
written that language, and said we would've written it differently in order to
administer it and enforce it the way that the Council intended. So it's just a
couple of words, a couple of strikeouts that, to us, would clarify what we
understand the Council's intent to be. And we did draft up what could be a
proposed bill for you to consider at a later meeting, but for the purposes of today,
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we can just walk through what those couple of housekeeping, what we're calling
housekeeping amendments. They're not policy changes, they're not anything that
the Department is advocating other than so that we can all be on the same page
and administer what we understand the Council's intent was when the ordinance
passed final reading last year.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Can we, I guess, Joe, you might be a little bit more up on the
specifics as to a couple of the things that are hard to... okay.
MS. MCLEAN: No. I can talk about the specifics -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. MCLEAN: --as well. The two areas, there were two areas. One had to do with
calculating the area of a sign. And for... a sign can be segmented into three
rectangles. And the size limitation, you know, is based on the total of those three
rectangles. The samples that were given to the Council all showed those
rectangles abutting each other. And when the time came for us to administer it,
we saw some where the rectangles were not abutting each other. They were
spaced away from each other. And we saw the potential for that to be abused
where they were spread farther and farther and farther apart so they could actually
function like three separate signs rather than one sign. The language that says
intended to be viewed as a whole and so, to us, we wanted to add the words
"abutting or overlapping" to clarify that they were intended to all be touching
rather than be, allow them to be separated because then it just becomes too
subjective. So that was the one change. And the other change relates to window
sign, as some of the testifiers mentioned. The language that was added to
describe the window sign of the maximum size, we understand the Council's
intent was to be that up to 50 percent of the window area could be used to convey
a commercial message. But language was put in there that said "promotional or
information sign", and so our inspectors were looking at that and looking into the
other section of the ordinance where there was a size limitation on promotion or
informational signs. And they were saying that that restriction applied if it was in
the window. And we understood the Council's intent to be you get 50 percent of
your window area, is any kind of commercial message that you want. So it can be
promotional, informational, it can be whatever kind of commercial message you
want up to 50 percent of the window area, period. So in the ordinance, we just
wanna strike that language that says promotional or informational sign messages,
so that in a window sign the maximum size is 50 percent of the window area and
that's it. There was also language added about how to measure circular or
elliptical-shaped signs, and we wanted to take the exact language as it was written
and then just move it to the paragraph above. It just should be in a different
location, but making no changes to that language. And then, on the chart, it says
"size type" and that should be "sign type". So those are the extent of the
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housekeeping amendments that we wanted to over to help us better implement
what was approved last year.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Director. Mr. Alueta, anything to add?
MR. ALUETA: Not specifically. I just wanted to maybe go over some of the history,
with regards to the ordinance itself, and then how real estate signs come in, or
open house signs. So, if you want me to...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Let's, I, 1, let me say a couple words on that first, and then I do
wanna ask you to go into that. Members, Ms. McLean gave us, passed out a
handout saying what changes she wanted to make for housekeeping as a result of
how it went through the process last term. That's one thing I'd like to discuss.
And I'd like to, things were brought up today that 1 would also like to discuss and
I think it's, it works within the, the communication item number. So I think we're
okay. I would like to see if we could look into the issue with the realtor signs and
to extend that to other businesses. So I'd like to have Mr. Alueta talk about how
the ordinance came about, and where it is now, and what the rules are for those
kind of tent signs or staked into the ground signs.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just going back to, I guess, State law, which
regarding the Outdoor Circle adopted for the prohibition of billboards. Basically
it was a sweeping, a sweeping ordinance under HRS that basically prohibited all
signs and then it set out exclusions. And one of the exclusions or, that did not,
was not covered under the billboard law, was open house signs. So that's under
State law. And it has under HRS, and it's covered under Section 12, which talks
about open house signs. And it says what the sign should say, so it talks about it
has to have the address, it can have arrows, and the time in which the sign can be
up or when the hours of open house is or properties for inspection. And the sign
must be taken down immediately when it's not open for inspection. In the prior
...(coughs)... excuse me, in the prior County Code, the sign ordinance covered all
properties. Okay. And one of the interesting things is some of our biggest
violators happen to be County properties. And so we didn't want to have to go
and cite Parks and Recreation because we got a complaint because they were
putting up illegal signs. So one of the things that, when the adoption of the new
ordinance was, it only covers private property. So it doesn't cover public,
County, State, public property or the County right-of-ways. Okay. County
right-of-ways are covered under, I believe, Chapter 12 of the Maui County Code,
which is Public Works. And they have a section in there dealing with the
placement of signs within the County right-of-way. Okay. And that also deals
with like, you know, your mailbox and other things that are within the County
right-of-way and how that structure should be. So our sign ordinance is basically,
we rely on the State law with regards to open house signs. And we do not
regulate the signs within the County public right-of-way, State right-of-way, or on
- 17-
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County property itself We leave it up to whatever jurisdiction or agency is
responsible for it. With regards to us picking up signs, no. The Planning
Department or our inspectors would not pick up open house signs. The only
people that have picked up illegal open house signs, what's deemed to be illegal
open house signs, would be the Police Department. We know that some police
officers do pick `em up. We also know Department of Transportation, depending
on what, if it's on a State highway or under their jurisdiction. A lot of people get
confused which is a County road, which is a State road. Those get picked up by
the State highway crews, and the County Public Works obviously, they have met
those people who have then picked them up. So we do not, again, regulate. If it's
outside, if it's in County property, we don't touch it and it's not covered under
Title 16.13 and we don't want it covered for open house. The only area we do is
private property and we have real estate signs, and those are limited to nine square
feet, and are only for, again obviously, for properties that are for sale or for lease.
Another sign the man, one of the gentlemen mentioned was construction signs.
Those are listed in the County Code as being allowed if there's an active building
permit for the, for properties that are under construction, name of the contractor
and such. And that is allowed under, but not within the County. If it's in the
County right-of-way, again we leave it up to, or if it's in the Parks Department,
we leave it up to the Parks Department to regulate their signs.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Alueta. Mr. Hopper, do you have any,
anything to add to that?
MR. HOPPER: In my opinion, I think the change would be helpful for, for clarification
from that perspective. In addition, I think what Mr. Alueta said is correct that you
are talking about different areas of regulation. There's the commercial sign
ordinance, which does deal primarily with signs on private property, which could
be an issue of someone exceeding the square footage allowed for the sign or for
the area of their window. And then the other separate issue, which is in other
areas of the Code for the most part, which would be someone placing their own
sign in, in County or State property, you know, property that's not their own
property. And then, in addition, there's also a State law that does prohibit outdoor
advertising devices or billboards in certain circumstances, primarily if the ad, if
the advertisement is on a separate premises from the service that's being offered.
So there's that prohibition. There are many exceptions to that, one of them
actually being, as Mr. Alueta pointed out to me, real estate signs, dealing with
open houses and things like that. So the only issue with those would be if they
were permitted in the right-of-way or not. But there is a State law that allows the
County to regulate commercial signs in certain cases. But for the most part, if a
sign advertises for a product that is not being sold on the same premises as that
sign, that's prohibited by State law. So just as a note, and I provided the
Committee with that citation. And we can, you know, discuss that if, if that's
something that you're interested in.
- 18 -
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. So, Members, you heard a little bit of the
background and you heard some of the testimony, especially for real estate signs.
And I would like to open that up to also include business signs. I feel that there's
a need to strike a balance between outdoor aesthetics, and the opportunity for a
business, especially somebody way back in the back of some sort of structure, to
be able to say hey, I'm here, but not in an obnoxious way. So that's kind of the
direction that I'm, I wanna see how the Council wants to do. See what the policy
may wanna, we may wanna come up with some sort of thing to help out
businesses a little bit without making this place, you know, turn it into another
mainland sign fest. So we have a huge task as far as that is to try to find the
balance. So I'd like to open up the floor to the Members to talk to anybody to
share their mana'o. Anybody? All right, Mr. Pontanilla first. Then we'll just go
that way.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Maybe for Mr. Hopper. In regards to the
State law that you talk about, about real estate's signs, so there is an exception for
those?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah. Mr. Alueta pointed out to me the general
rule, and there are definitions and things to deal with. The general rule is that the
State law says no person shall erect, maintain, or use a billboard or display an
outdoor advertising device except as provided in this section. And so the default
rule is that the sign is not allowed unless there's an exception in this section. One
of them is for signs on the premises of the services being advertised, so yes, that's
what the commercial signs regulate here. Another exception though is No. 12,
and this is FIRS 445-112, says signs stating that a residence that is offered for
sale, lease, or rent is open for inspection at the actual time the sign is displayed
and showing the route to the residence; provided that the sign contains no words
or designs other than the words "Open House", the address of the residence, the
name of the person or agency responsible for the sale, and an arrow or other
directional symbol and is removed during such time as the residence is not open
for inspection. So there's that exception. Again, if it's on County property,
though, there would be a separate issue than the State law.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. That would be HRS 445-112.
MR. HOPPER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. This is for either Mr. Hopper or Mr. Alueta.
The State law regarding billboards and, and outdoor advertising devices doesn't
seem to specify a maximum size or a minimum size. Are there any size
limitations that you see in parts of the statute that we might not have before us?
The reason I'm asking the question is the tent signs that I see outside shopping
centers tend to look like they would fall under this outdoor advertising device
statute and therefore be prohibited, so.
MR. HOPPER: Yes. Mr. White, I'd need to know the specific facts of the sign. I mean,
the general rule is that, and I should've pointed this out, there's also, there's also
in the County law, there is a restriction that says basically that signs are prohibited
if... it says signs which refer to activities or uses on another lot are listed as
prohibited signs. So that's something again for Mr. Pontanilla's question. But the
County's in another section of the law, after it goes over the exceptions, it does
say that the County has the authority under 445-113, and that title is, that section
is entitled Regulation by Counties. And that section says that the County is
allowed to regulate the size, manner of construction, color, illumination, location,
and appearance of any class of billboard or outdoor advertising device. Again,
that's once it's permitted by the State law. And within that, the County has the
authority to, 1 think, essentially do what it's done in this commercial sign
ordinance, which is to regulate their size and, and other issues.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. But it sounds to me like there's no specific size
stated in the State law.
MR. HOPPER: I could look at it again, but I don't think they go into that as long as it's a
permitted sign. Again, it's gotta be on, it's gotta be on the property. That is, you
know, you...I think the concept of a billboard or outdoor advertising device that
they're looking to prohibit is basically someone advertising for something that's
not on their same lot, you know, like putting up a sign next, on the highway,
regardless of the size. They're not so much concerned about the size, as I see it,
as where it is in relation to the, to the, if it's on the actual lot itself.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So on, on the lot itself, would that apply to a situation
where you got a sign on the side of the road, and the business is a part of a
shopping center, and the business itself may be separated by several hundred
yards, or... ?
MR. HOPPER: I mean, I think the issue is, is it a separate lot? And if it's actually a
separate lot, and lot has a definition in, in County zoning and in the Public Works,
you know, Department. If it's on a separate lot, I think regardless of how far
away it is, then that could be mentioned.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Let's just use Kaahumanu Shopping Center. It's one big
lot. But are we saying that a sandwich sign three feet wide by four feet tall would
be allowed on, along Kaahumanu?
MR. HOPPER: Well, if you're talking about a State or a County...I think Mr. Al ueta
could help.
MR. ALUETA: No, it wouldn't be allowed within the County right-of-way. If it would
be, we would regulate it. But Public Works would probably have an issue with it.
And, and, and..
COUNCILMEMBER WHI FE: So if it was on the private property?
MR. ALUETA: If it was on the private property, it would be a violation of portable signs
are prohibited within the sign code. So once it's on the private property, that's
when Title 16.13 kicks in.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: So, and Title 16.13 does regulate size and location of signage, and so
that's the main... and types. So in, in that case, no, they would not be allowed to
have that sign out there on the edge.
COUNCILMEMBER WHI1E: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: And one other, getting back and talking with the Chair is like, for those
businesses that are located on the backside, you know, that don't have the
frontage, per se, one of the reasons that the sign ordinance was amended in I
believe 2001, 2003, was to, one of the definitions changed was "directory signs".
Directory signs were, previously were prohibited within the County Code. And,
but with the advent of many of the, say conversion of some of the industrial
warehousing spaces in Kahului and Wail uku, where you had rows, these big rows
of commercial buildings or commercial operations way back in some type of a
back alley or whatever, per se, we wanted to allow for a directory sign so it would
list all the businesses and allow for that. And so you see that now within... and
it's up to each property owner, and the way the Code is written, it just says you
get a ground sign, here's how big it is, it's up to you to decide what you want to
put on it. And whoever is the big, the big dog of that thing normally gets the
biggest wordage on the signage. And so you'll see that, that shuffling and
fighting over the ground sign space. And that's, and the County said we don't
want any part of that. That's your property manager's job. And so they go and
argue it out, and then they come up with a sign or directory sign. Some,
depending on the class of the mall, the, they determine if they wanna do that. In
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the case of Queen Kaahumanu, they chose to just have Queen Kaahumanu as their
main sign, without the directory.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Member White. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If it's the Police Department
or DOT that's picking up some of the realtors' signs, after the ordinance was
actually adopted, were they provided with a direct, new directives?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah. The ordinance wouldn't have changed as far as Title 12. There
was talk of amending Title 12.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But the... it was changed because of the inclusion of
window. It was not actually there in the prior ordinance. So, you know, I mean
I'm just looking at what happens to a bill after we approve it. Do the, do the other
agencies that also have enforcement responsibilities be aware of changes in
County ordinances that this body does, in fact, change.
MS. MCLEAN: The ordinance that was adopted late last year was to Chapter 16.13, and
that's enforced just by the Planning Department. So we're the only ones who
would be doing actions any differently. Anything in a public right-of-way
wouldn't have been affected by the changes in the bill from last year. So Police
or DOT, they would continue to do what they've been doing. They weren't
affected by the change.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Then one more question then. With the open
house signs, how would those open house signs differ from 16.13.160? Is it that
State statute that, that allows for this difference?
MS. MCLEAN: There're a number of State and County ordinances that would come into
play with those. One would be the State law that allows them, as Deputy Corp.
Counsel stated. The question then would come to either Planning or Public
Works. It would be a Public Works enforcement issue if that sign were placed in
a public right-of-way, in a County right-of-way. That would be under Title 12,
we believe. And Joe had mentioned earlier that this discussion had happened
some time ago, and we had thought that Public Works was gonna talk about rules
relating to signs in the rights-of-way. We're not sure if that ever came to be. But
with, again Title 16 relates to private property. So if there were real estate signs
in private property, that would be up to us to enforce.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
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MS. MCLEAN: And again, as they stated, those signs are supposed to be on the property
on which the activity or use is located.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, later on,
if it's possible to ask the Office of Economic Development to provide comment
regarding, perhaps, concerns expressed by some of the business community in
regards to signs if you would be able to share it with us.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Definitely. Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Couch. And thank you,
Department. So I'm trying to get this clear. I know Mr. Hopper stated the
prohibitions by State law with signs, and on the topic of these open house signs,
for example. But showing the route? That was an exception, part of the
exception where something was showing the route. So that does not apply to like
a business/commercial type entity, showing the route to where they're located?
It's not the same?
MR. HOPPER: Well, it would not be any business. This is an exception that would
apply specifically for stating that a residence that is offered for sale, lease, or rent
is open for inspection and then the other requirements. So it would deal, that's
specifically a real estate sign, as I would read it, as an exception that would allow
someone to advertise on another lot. Now there is a County separate prohibition
though that says the following signs shall be prohibited: signs which refer to
activities or uses on another lot. So that is a County prohibition in its commercial
signs. But the State law, as far as the, the billboard prohibitions, does have this
real estate sign as an exception to the general prohibition that you cannot
advertise an activity unless it's on the same lot. And its, it's very specific to real
estate -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --and has specific requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And I'm curious about the people who are
hand-holding signs. You got the sandwich board, the girls are wearing the board
going, hey, shop here. How does that come into play with actual people on the
side of the highway, you know? Is that a violation or acceptable?
MR. ALUETA: It's not considered a sign under the...16.13. What's not considered a
sign? I believe it's signs held or worn by individuals -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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MR. ALUETA: --is one of those that are not under, classified as being a sign.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: It's more wearing a costume.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And one more, Chair Couch. One more question.
And maybe this is a whole different, I don't know, area of the law here, but in
regards to private vehicles with... you know, Pizza Hut, Round Table,
where... does that fall into this area as in signage, advertisement?
MR. ALUETA: It does in the sense that we don't... prohibited signs are signs attached to
or placed on a non-registered vehicle or trailer or vehicle. And these are, I mean,
so there has to be a non-registered vehicle. So as long as the vehicle is registered
or a sign attached to, painted or placed on a registered vehicle, trailer or vehicle
which is included arrows or directional information except addresses. So placed
on a... yeah... and then signs attached to or placed on permanently parked vehicle,
trailer, or vessel is prohibited.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Are prohibited?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah. Those are prohibited signs. So, and this was a very touchy
situation when the drafting was done, in the sense that you have legitimate
vehicles that are, you know, used for work, delivery and that's fine. And they
parked their vehicle, and that's fine as long as they park it in a legal parking lot
and they, and it's not permanently parked there. And so that's where it came
about. The whole situation was, you know, is it permanently parked there or not?
And so the only way we could get around it was with regards to the registered,
like if the vehicle wasn't registered or didn't have its safety check. Then we kind
of, that was kind of a telltale sign that they were using it more for a sigm than a
real vehicle. But it does come into the issue and, you know, especially with the
Mama's Fish House issue, it does, it's always an issue that comes up that we, we
fight over. And, but right now, that's how the law is read.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Real quick on that though. Is there
dimension of sign that's allowed on these vehicles? Is there an actual, you know,
size limit? No, there isn't, right, at this point? Oh, Mr. Hopper, I guess has a...
MR. HOPPER: It may be irrelevant that the State law also says that there's a prohibition
basically if the vehicle or trailer is primarily, is used primarily to display a
vehicular advertising device. So if the, I think if the primary use of the vehicle is
to advertise, and then that might get into size issues where I don't know if, I think
I've seen in Las Vegas, there's some of these cars that are nothing but a giant
billboard that kind of just drive around. That might be what the State law is
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intending to deal with. So if they're saying the car is primarily used as a
vehicular advertising device, that would be against State law. So I don't, I don't
think a delivery truck that advertises, I don't know, I don't think you could say
that's primarily used for advertising. It's used to make deliveries but also has the
ads. But I think if it's a, you know, only a sign, you know, if the whole purpose
of the vehicle is primarily used as a sign, then that can be prohibited, you know.
That is prohibited by State law. Of course, that's, it could be difficult to
determine that, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Yes. Thank you very much. And talking about those vehicles
that look like signs, I remember having seen several of 'ern in the area of
Alamaha. It would be a vehicle, and it would have a big, big sign on the roof and
it would be parked there all the time, like almost a permanent sign, but it was
attached to a car. Well, I don't see them anymore, so apparently somebody got to
it. A couple of basic questions. Mr. Alueta, you meant, used the term portable
signs. Can you tell, kind of tell me what that is? What is... what is believed to be
a portable sign?
MR. ALUETA: Portable signs -VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Semi-portable, that's there most of the time.
MR. ALUETA: --means a sign designed to be movable, rather than permanently affixed
to real property.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: And does that cover a lot of these things we see that, to me, are
portable. You know, kind of all the time, you know, these tent signs are set up
outside of businesses, they're set up along the road, they're just all over the place.
Is that because they're considered portable signs that nobody seems to get after
them? Because, you know, if you're after a real, a real estate sign, the guy comes
in, he puts up his sign and says I'm gonna be here from 1:00 to 4:00 today. To
me, yeah, that is much more palatable than stuff that's there all day, every day and
it bothers me. I mean, it doesn't make sense. Can you explain why one can do it
and one cannot?
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MR. ALUETA: Well, it's, it all depends again if we get a complaint on it, and our
inspectors are made aware of it. But portable signs, like I said, traditionally
they're your sandwich board signs. And they're normally, if they're visible from
a public right-of-way or an adjacent property, then they would fall under the Code
of 16.13. If they're not visible, like say if they're well within a mall or leaned up
against the building and they're like the sandwich menu board that you see in
front of delis, and they're not normally visible, then that's not illegal. Those are
allowed.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Yeah. Those don't seem to be a problem. But I'm seeing more
and more of these sandwich boards along the road. And they're there, and they're
up there all the time, and nothing seems to be done about it. I'm trying to make
sense out of this thing. I really would like for us as a Committee to think about
how we deal with this. You know, if it's true, and again I'm not there at the time
it happens, but if the realtor says okay, I'm gonna be here from 1:00 to 4:00, and
he puts up his sign and goes in, does his thing and at 4:00 he comes out and puts it
in his car, I mean, I don't know that we need to make a big deal out of that. It's
there for a little while, it's there for the duration of what he's doing. And so why
are the signs being picked up and taken and then thrown away? It doesn't make
sense to me. And I don't think it's a good thing to happen. I also am gonna
follow up on this idea that people were saying in the past they were able to
retrieve the signs. And yes, I know we don't want to get into the business of
storage, but wouldn't it make sense if we were to charge them a fee if we have to
pick it up and keep it for a while. Instead of them paying $100 for a new one, pay
$25. It's $25 to us. You know, I think we gotta look at some common sense
things here. And it bothers me that this, if this is true. Can we think about
something?
MS. MCLEAN: Those signs are essentially confiscated either by Public Works or State
DOT. Planning wouldn't confiscate a sign. Typically, we'll pick up the sign and
go to the business and say you can't have this out there. But I think it would
make sense when you schedule this item again for us to spend some time with
Public Works so we can have some kind of consistent enforcement policy.
Because with us, you know, if Public Works does it one way, we do it another
way, that just gets confusing because, you know, we have to administer these
every day. The public doesn't necessarily know what's public, what's private,
what, who enforces what. So to try to establish consistent enforcement, whether
we retrieve them, whether we take them to the business and say, you know, you
can't have this sign, whether there are fines imposed for it, but we'd be happy to
spend some time with Public Works to come up with a consistent way to approach
it.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. And I understand that's not, that's not
the matter before us today, and I don't have any concerns about the language that
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you've proposed. But I'm, I'm concerned about the bigger picture we have. You
know, if we're concerned about how our island looks, if we're concerned about
being fair and regulating everything fairly, well, you know I have a personal, I'm
so tired of seeing the litter along the road of garage sale boxes that are put out
every weekend. And there's some along the road Upcountry. And they're there
for weeks, and they stay until, you know, they deteriorate. And I think that we
should really take a look at saying okay, you can put your sign up for your garage
sale, but when it's pau you come get it or your phone number and address is on it
and we're gonna come and either make you come get it or charge you something
for picking it up or something. But it is litter. It's, I think it's covered by our
litter law. I don't really know. And the other thing that really bothers me is all
over the place we have these flyers that are tacked or stapled on telephone poles,
fences, whatever. And the event comes and goes, and they just sit there forever
and forever, and it's really ugly. So that's another thing, you know, if we're
gonna look at signs then, or portable signs, or commercials or... and what is
commercial? Commercial is advertising something you wanna sell. And all of
this falls into it. So to me it's a bigger issue. But for today, I'm okay with what is
before us. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I'll get back to you in just a second. I'm gonna bring up a
couple points that, and Members, it may jog you, more questions in you. This
morning, for those of us who went to Lahaina, there are some issues that came up
there as far as signs at bus stops. We'd like to talk about that. Maybe not at this
meeting, but that, that certainly would fall under this. And, and you talked about,
Mr. Alueta, a vehicular, or I'm sorry, Mr. Hopper, about vehicular signs. There
has been correspondence with my office about putting signs on the buses to help
with revenue enhancement. So some of those things we'd like to, I guess for our
Staff, is to keep track of and bring those up as we go through this whole thing. I
don't think we're gonna get everything done today, certainly, but I'm gonna leave
this item open for a while just so we can make changes as we can. Another thing
that was brought up by a lot of the testifiers is determining actually where is the
property line. Is it the property line, is it, you know, sometimes there's property
line and then there's easement that goes to the County eventually but it's not there
yet. And then there's also road right-of-way that I don't know if we can work on
something, but if, if a homeowner is required to maintain the County's
right-of-way, they should be allowed to put their signs there possibly. I don't
think the County can have its cake and eat it too on that situation. So that's
something we may wanna discuss as well. And then, of course, I've heard quite a
bit about the real estate signs. It is allowed in State law, but it is disallowed in
County law. That's something we may wanna take a look at. So, Members, any
more questions? Member Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Just clarification. Understanding the
Planning Department, their jurisdiction is private property, and for the County of
Maui Public Works is for the right-of-ways. Title 12, what is Title 12?
MR. ALUETA: Streets and sidewalks.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Streets and sidewalks?
MR. ALUETA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So that comes under jurisdiction of Public
Works?
MR. ALUETA: Yes, and that's where I would, you'd, I would recommend that if you
guys have, would like to have that taken up as far as the open house signs that are
within the County right-of-way or... that they should be brought up in the Public
Works Committee. And as a standard that's within Title 12 that talks about
placement of certain objects that are within public right-of-way, like your speed
signs, your... it talks about neighborhood watch signs like, that can be placed in
there. And they have a standard. And our recommendation when we adopted
this, you know, 10, 12 years ago was that Public Works needs to create a section
in their streets and sidewalks area that talks about the real estate signs, because we
were no longer gonna be enforcing the open house sign. We never did enforce
open house signs.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. And, and I'm glad this thing came about
because now at least we know that on private property, that you guys would be
the one that would be enforcing. You know, for me, you know, I thought you
guys did the enforcement within right-of-ways. But, you know, today, you know,
we find out that it's Public Works. So we may have to do some amendments on
the Public Works side in regards to real estate signs. And I like the idea by the
Deputy in trying to get with Public Works to get some consistency because too
often, you know, left hand, right hand doing different things and want to do the
same thing, but actually following different directions. And, you know, would be
nice that you meet with Public Works. And for Elle, I think maybe an item
regarding Title 12 and the signs should be generated so we get both sides. Thank
you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions before I bring up
Mr. Mossman? Ms....okay. Okay. We'll do that. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And for the Department, in
historical districts, signage there, is there a separate section to address historical
districts such as Lahaina and other areas?
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MR. ALUETA: Yes. The, one of the amendments that we did, one of the key
amendments that we did was to recognize not only the historic district, but also
design guidelines say, for country-town districts as well as design guidelines for
like, say, Hana Town, Hana community, as well as signs for the Wailuku
redevelopment area to recognize a design category so that these two work
together. So we do recognize that there is a sign code there that would supersede
this if need be.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. All right, Members. If it's all right with you, I'd
like to call a 15-minute break for our afternoon break. Be back here at 3:05. This
Committee meeting is in recess. ... (gavel)...
RECESS:

2:50 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:09 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . .(gavel). . . Okay. The Planning Committee meeting of August 1 st ,
oh my gosh it's August already, will come back to order. Members, we have with
us today Teena Rasmussen, who's the Economic Development Director. Ms.
Rasmussen, I don't know if you were watching on Akaku or the closed circuit
system, but we're talking about signs, specifically business signs, both window
signs, which we're working on the ordinance today, but also what came up was
real estate signs and temporary business signs, or portable business signs where,
you know, the sandwich boards that are out in front of a business or out in front of
a mall where the business is way in the back, those kinds of things. We're
looking at what kind of comments you've gotten from your Department and what
kind of suggestions you may have to help, help our businesses without making
this into a free-for-all for signs.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Free-for-all for sips. Okay. Well, I think there's, I have a couple
comments and, and I may not be addressing the exact things that you've been
talking about because I have been in meetings, so I haven't been following or
hearing today. But I think that the proliferation of the portable signs is because
we have such a very tight, you know, constricted... you know, actual signs on
businesses. So I think that we have a very strict sign ordinance in general. And
so I think because they cannot do adequate things on their buildings, that the,
the... you know, the temptation is to then put up the portable signs so that they can
augment what they can do, you know, anything they can do to highlight their
business. And I think that is really what it gets to. So, I know this is, I mean I
know that the sign ordinance has been every which way and sideways. And I
know that the Chamber of Commerce has been very involved, but I'm sure that
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that's why the temporary signs have proliferated, because it's, it's a method for
them to augment that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, do you have any questions of Ms. Rasmussen?
Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Ms. Rasmussen, can you share
with us some of the concerns expressed by the business community that, that have
contacted your office?
MS. RASMUSSEN: You know, we haven't had really a lot of people contact our office
about the sign ordinance. We've, 1, I had worked with the Chamber of Commerce
in the past on the sign ordinance when it became a very big issue, you know, in
the last Administration. I think businesses are, they're concerned about the
amount of jurisdiction that the County is taking over business signs on their
buildings, you know, the restrictions. You know, I understand that during the last
Administration they wanted to stop having any of the window painting or
anything like that. And I think that businesses kinda feel like well, it's our
building. At least let us put up, you know, you have very strict requirements for
sizes and so forth, you know, for the building tops. But I think that they just feel
like they need to have, you know, more visibility. I think it just comes down to
that just simply. They're feeling like, you know, maybe in certain areas they're
not, they don't have the visibility that they need. You know, we don't have
billboards here, thankfully. I'm not in favor of billboards. But, you know, if you
restrict the signs on their buildings to so tiny that they're not even visible from the
road, then of course that's why they're gonna do the big window signs and things
like that, you know. So it may be, you know, the outcropping of all these
temporary solutions may be because we've made our sign ordinance so strict.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Chair Mateo. Members, any other questions? Member
Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Last year, we had gone out through
the business community in regards to this sign ordinance. And, you know, we
had a working group that what you see right now and the document, and that was
agreed upon by the business community in regards to the size of the signs. Prior
to that, though, we may go back like nine, ten years, about the other side, the
Outdoor Circle of Maui, in regards to the number of signs that were being placed
on. And, you know, they were looking at the environment because we were
having a lot of signs that were being put up by, you know, businesses without
almost like no control. So, and that's the reason why for the sign ordinance. But
we had worked with the business community in trying to satisfy everybody to
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what you see, today's ordinance. And we will continue to work with them if they
feel that the sign ordinance need to be more, I guess, less restrictive. And that
would be, you know, again from the Planning Department to come forward with
that, probably working with you. And not saying that, you know, we don't look
as far as the environmental side, yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So we need to balance that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I, you know, for myself, I understand that what
signs do to a business, yeah, brings in customers and the like, yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But again, we need, we still need to protect our
environment when we do that. So, I thought I'd provide you with some... a brief
history of comments.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. And I do appreciate the fact that, I mean, this, this ordinance
I know has been the long product of a, of a working group and that you have been
listening. 1 know you've been working with the Chamber of Commerce and the
realtors and so forth, and I, you know, I'm appreciative of that. And I think that
this will probably be a better scenario than what's on the books today, right. I
mean I think, you know, I mean I think it will be more flexible.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Again, you know, how much flexible we would
like to have it's, is gonna depend on all of us, you know, trying to make it more
palatable for business to create signs or make signs.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I do, I do wanna say that the sandwich board signs, you know, you
know, when you see a lot of 'ern, you know, granted they're not the prettiest thing
in the world. But if you have something special going on at your company and
you wanna point that out, if you've got a special or you've got some event
happening or something, you know, I don't know really how else businesses can
call attention to it. I mean, I think it's just, it's just one of the ways that they're
using to try to call attention to, to, you know, their business and the activity that
they wanna do. One thing 1 can tell you, it really angers me that whether it be
State or County, and I don't know who is destroying them, but I think that is
absolutely not something that they, that the County or the State should be able to
do. And I do know for a fact that their policy, at least the State Department of
Transportation, the policy is to destroy the sign. And I do not think they should
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have that. I mean, that is something that is, clearly belongs to a person that's very
easy to, to make the phone call to and have 'em retrieve it. These signs are not
inexpensive. They're very expensive. For them to destroy the property like that,
to me, that's, that goes above and beyond, you know, what the scope of
government should be able to do.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you for your comments and, you
know, when we had the Planning Department sitting where you sitting today, one
of the things that I found out that I didn't know, that not, Planning Department
have jurisdiction in private properties and Public Works have jurisdiction in the
public road right-of-way. So, you know, I just found out that today. So on the
enforcement side, maybe the County side, yeah, we can fix as far as destroying
the signs. But on the State side, then that's something that we, we need to work
with the State.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And I, I think it has to come from the head of the Department of
Transportation, because it has become, you know, it's become like a policy.
They, they remove 'ern and they destroy them. So, you know, so.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any other questions?
Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Not so much a question. I think the challenge that we
face is that we've got sandwich board signs that tend to look like litter if they're
more than three or four of them or even in some people's view, maybe even a
couple of them. How do we say that's okay when you know darn well that there
may be 40 or 50 businesses that are in the shopping mall behind where those signs
are posted. So if all 40 wanna bring attention to themselves, we've got a real
trashy looking setup. Of course, the other thing that comes to mind is we're
sitting here talking about commercial signs and the clutter that it creates is that for
six months, every two years, we've got political signs that make this whole island
look like a bit of a mess, so.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. That's far worse, far worse.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's far worse than anything that the commercial guys
could do, so.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other comments? I, I would like to ask
Ms. Rasmussen, if it's at all possible, you would consider coming up with the
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working group that Member Pontanilla had talked about, to reinstate that, and
include possibly the Chamber, certainly the Outdoor Circle, realtors and some, I
guess the sign guys would be a good one because they can talk about all the other
businesses around. And take a look at, you know, that last group was kind of to
solve a quick problem right then and there. Let's look at a long-term view. Let's
come up with some good solid legislation that we can all be happy with.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And you're talking about for the temporary signs, or...
CHAIR COUCH: For temporary signs, yeah. And...
MS. RASMUSSEN: And the windows also, the windows.
CHAIR COUCH: And the windows, windows we've got covered already, so.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, you've got that. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: It's something about the temporary signs, because that is something
that can look trashy. We do need to balance our aesthetics with being able to
bring business in at times, because as we know, without the businesses, we're,
we're hurting, so.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right. Yeah. And, and, you know, I mean I guess that's a perfect
analogy though, is that Councilman White brought up, is that, you know, you tell
businesses you have no right to put up these sandwich boards to call attention to
some special that you have going on or some sale. But at the same time, during
political season, you're gonna put 500, 1,000 signs out there, and then they're
gonna come back and say why do you need it? You know, you can put a sign up
on your headquarters. Why do you need this? You know, so I, you know, I mean
it's, they're doing it for the same purpose. They cannot get the visibility by just
putting the sign on their building. So I really can't, you know, I don't fault
people, just like people that park their vans or their trucks out by the road that
have the big sign on, you know, that's there kind of as a billboard. But it's legal.
I don't ever fault a business for trying to call attention to itself They're just
trying to survive, honestly. They're just trying to survive. Just like a politician
wants to have their name visible as much as possible during a campaign, so good,
good point you brought up there.
CHAIR COUCH: So...
MS. RASMUSSEN: I would be happy to reestablish that, you know, to talk about the
temporary signs.
CHAIR COUCH: Please.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. That's, that's an important issue.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And is there a timeframe you're looking at?
CHAIR COUCH: I'd like to see it in six months.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, thank you for the opportunity, and thank you,
Ms. Rasmussen, for being here this afternoon. Couple of things that I don't know
if you, like I said, if you had the opportunity to watch, but couple of things I
brought up that I'd like you also to think about with this group is, you know, we
have a lot of these temporary commercial signs that are in the area of selling
product. Today we're having a pastele sale or a malasada sale at my house.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Then there's the garage sale signs and then there's the flyers for
concerts, events, whatever. And I have no problem with that. I mean obviously
we wanna advertise well, you know, we have to sell and I'm very, as you know,
I'm a very business-supportive person. I don't mind as long as they take it down.
You know, when the event is over, please go back and take them down.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You know, it's a real problem for our utility company. It's very
dangerous that people staple those things and then they just leave them forever.
They shouldn't put 'em up on the poles in the first place, but they do. But at least
that afternoon, when it's over, go get it and don't let it rot on the poles or rot on
the side of the street. We have tons of cardboard boxes and, you know, most of
those things have identifying information. They tell you where they live, they tell
you what their phone number is 'cause they want people to go.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So, we gotta get a way to, to round that up because it's very ugly.
I mean, you're worried about, I'm worried about, you know, this proliferation of
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signs. But to me there's, it's much more complicated. It's not just the realtors,
it's not just the sandwich business or whatever. It's all kinds of stuff that we're
getting all over the place.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well maybe, you know, I think as far as the personal side to, you
know, garage sales and flyers and things, I think that that's, we could do some
community education. I, I, you know, I don't wanna say, you know, let's have an
ordinance that fines them. I don't believe in that. I mean, that's just too hard to
enforce. Let's just do some community education and say, you know, please
don't leave your sign. if you put a sign up, take it away. Billboards take, tend to
take care of themselves because when people wanna put a new flyer up, they take
the old ones off. You know, so that kind of takes care of itself. But you're right
on, you know, on the electric poles, and I know that Maui Electric is always
putting notices out, you know, for people not to do that. But I think that's just a
community education, you know, piece.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Well, to me, it comes with the littering ordinance, you know.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. And you might cover it with Community Word Day even,
you know.
VICE-CHAIR BA1SA: So maybe this community needs to be a little bit more active, and
I agree with you. Maybe do more education about littering and, you know, we
have stuff that stays for weeks and weeks and weeks. And I really appreciate
what Community Work Day does. You know, they go in there, they clean up
everything and within 24 hours, somebody's thrown a beer box out because, you
know, or all their cans. They don't wanna have it in the car, so rather than
keeping it with them, they throw it out the window. And those things just stay on
the side of the road until they rot. But maybe we need to start talking about this a
little bit more. And, you know, make people realize how important, you know,
for our tourist industry. It looks so trashy when we have stuff all over the road.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. No. I, I agree. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: You know, it isn't, it's more than having the homeless in the
parks. I mean it's just the appearance of our entire streets and we just cannot have
dependence on Community Work Day coming along and picking up everything
all the time. So, for me, this whole thing is about everybody doing their share and
being aware of keeping Maui pretty and attractive, not just for visitors but for us,
too.
,

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, yeah, absolutely. I agree.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Thank you.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: I agree.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments for Ms. Rasmussen? All right. Thank
you, Ms. Rasmussen.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: We do have Director Goode here from the Public Works. So we'd
like to chat with him real quick.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And then we'll close this out. Thank you for joining us, Director
Goode. One of the things that we were talking about is enforcement of signs,
especially real estate signs on public right-of-ways, and what you do with 'ern
after they're confiscated.
MR. GOODE: Okay. So you're talking about it. Are you asking me?
CHAIR COUCH: We're, yes, we're asking what do you do with 'em after you
confiscate them?
MR. GOODE: Okay. Well, I guess what I heard was that they're being destroyed or
taken to the landfill. That's the first I've heard about that, so I'll look into that. I
know previously the policy was you can come get it. I actually don't think either
one of these is best, but maybe something in between. I mean, we, obviously,
we're spending time, energy, and money to go get the sign, and store it, and deal
with someone to come get it. So that in and of itself is worth something. But I
need to go look at it, talk to my people. First I've heard about it.
CHAIR COUCH: If if we were to come up with a line in an ordinance, either in Chapter
12 or 16 that says you can charge a, either a fee or a penalty for collecting and
storing, would you be, would that be something that you, your Department can
handle coming up with an Administrative Rule and the actual amount?
MR. GOODE: Well, that would actually probably be like a budget amendment. You'd
have to have the fee in the budget, the budget I would think, and, or the enabling
legislation with a dollar amount. But, yeah, we'd have to take a look at that. We,
now we have to collect the funds and get `em in, which is doable. But it's also
we're... then, in some ways saying, in some ways it's almost like renting the
right-of-way. Basically saying, yeah you can go do it, but then we're gonna take
`em and you gotta come pay for 'ern. So we're also saying you're renting our
right-of-way. Right, it's our County property that's used for the right-of-way, for
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pedestrians, bicyclists, and motoring... motoring public, utilities, et cetera. So,
again, a little off the top of my head here, but I think it's something we need
further discussion on, if that's something the Council is looking to go towards.
I'd, you know, be happy to look at it for sure.
CHAIR COUCH: One of the other issues that we're talking about is possibly allowing
for realtor signs, real estate signs as provided in HRS code to be on possible
landscaped areas that may be County right-of-way. What would your concerns be
on that?
MR. GOODE: I haven't, I'm not aware of the HRS, what HRS is allowing, so I'd have
to take a look at that. But in general, we're not in favor of anything that could get
struck by a motorist, a bicyclist, a pedestrian. It obviously exposes the County
unnecessarily. But I do understand that, you know, especially in terms of open
houses, they're trying to direct traffic to the open house and, or trying to pull
people, the motoring public off of what they're doing and come on, come on in.
Most of that happens on the weekends when we're not working. That's another
reality, so maybe there are signs that are left over on Mondays or for open houses
during the week. I'm not, I'm not sure.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, you seem to have a very diligent employee who is working on
weekends taking up signs, so.
MR. GOODE: I'll find out.
CHAIR COUCH: No, that's good. Members, any questions or comments for
Mr. Goode? Okay. Just, that was, we wanted to hear your side of the issue and
let you know what might be coming down the pipe, so.
MR. GOODE: Yeah. Yeah, if you schedule us again, certainly let us know and we'll,
I'll be more prepared next time.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other comments for the Planning Department or,
Staff? Okay. With that, my recommendation is going to be we'll take a look,
we'll bring the actual changes up at the next, next time we have this plans, maybe
two meetings from now, I think, Staff. And then we'll, we'll vote on these
changes here. We'll leave the item open for our other issues, bus stops and sides
of buses, also real estate signs, and, and other temporary signs. We'll leave that
open for the, the Economic Development Department to come up with their
recommendations with their group. And that being said, I think, without any
objections, I'm ready to call, adjourn this meeting. Any other comments? All
right. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion. (Excused: MV)
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